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October 1, 2001

General Notice No. 2001-14

TO: 

Labor Relations Designees

SUBJECT: 
Military Call-ups  

Due to the recent military call-ups and the likely further activations of National Guard and military reserve members, this Office decided to re-issue the relevant pay and benefit information, which had been previously distributed in OLR General Notice 88-6 and DAS Personnel Memorandum 90-30.

All State employees who are ordered to active duty for New York City disaster efforts, United States security efforts, overseas military activities or other emergency call-ups are eligible for up to thirty (30) calendar days of paid leave per calendar year while engaged in the performance of such military service.  This is consistent with the provisions of CGS Section 27-33 and the various collective bargaining agreements.  If the active duty call-up continues into 2002, the employee would be eligible for another thirty (30) calendar days of paid military leave commencing January 1, 2002.  

If the period of active military duty exceeds thirty calendar days, the employee shall be granted a military leave of absence without pay with position held.  Employees have the choice to use part or all of their earned time (not including sick leave) after the paid military leave but, per federal law, they cannot be required to use earned time before being placed on an unpaid military leave.  

During the period of paid military leave or accrued time, the State will continue to pay its portion of the employee’s group health benefits and the employee’s share will continue as a payroll deduction.  Once the paid leave has expired and the employee is on unpaid military leave, the employee may elect to continue the health coverage by paying the full amount of the State’s group rate through the agency payroll office if the duration of the unpaid leave will be less than four (4) months.  If the duration of the unpaid leave will be four (4) months or more, the employee may continue the health coverage under the COBRA process.  An employee on unpaid military leave may continue group life insurance for up to one year by paying the premiums in advance through the agency payroll office.  

It is important to discuss this information and make any needed arrangements for employee payments before the employee begins the military absence, if at all possible.  It may also be useful to ask the employee to identify a family member or friend who would be able to convey messages and/or respond to any need for employee payments, if the employee is being sent away from home and the period of military activation is uncertain.  

With regard to pension credit, the Retirement & Benefit Services Division of the State Comptroller's Office has advised that, in general, members of the State Employees Retirement System (SERS) who leave State service for active duty in the Armed Forces and return to State employment within (90) days of honorable discharge accrue retirement credit as follows:

Tier I members, Tier II hazardous duty members, and all Tier IIA members  (contributory plans):  Leave with salary from which appropriate contributions are deducted is automatically credited.  An employee who has been on a leave without pay may, upon return to State employment, purchase retirement credit for the leave by submitting a purchase request form and paying the appropriate contributions and interest.  The appropriate form for Tier I and Tier II hazardous duty members is Form CO-896; the appropriate Form for Tier IIA members is Form CO-1090.

Tier II non-hazardous duty members (non-contributory plan):  Vesting and credited service is automatically granted for military leave whether it is with or without pay.

Questions regarding retirement credit for periods of unpaid leave for military service should be directed to the Retirement & Benefit Services Division, Retirement Credit Purchases Unit at (860) 702-3511.

Employees with questions about this policy and procedure should contact their Agency Human Resources Offices.  Questions from Agency Personnel Officers regarding non-pension issues may be addressed to Ellen Carter of the Office of Labor Relations at 418-6218. 

Linda J. Yelmini

Linda J. Yelmini

Director of Labor Relations 
- 1 -

Phone:  (860) 418-6447    Fax:  (860) 418-6491

450 Capitol Avenue-MS# 53OLR, Hartford, Connecticut 06106

